

# The Madness Doesn't End in March

## The Surprising Ways College Sports Shortchange Black Men

By Sara Garcia and Connor Maxwell March 28, 2019

With March Madness well underway, more than 90 million people¹ will be glued to their televisions watching the men's college basketball tournament. This weekslong competition, in conjunction with the revenue generated from the College Football Playoff (CFP) series, will likely generate up to \$1 billion² for the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA). Colleges make a significant amount of money as well: In 2016, the Atlantic Coast Conference (ACC) sent six schools to the tournament's round of 16, bringing in a collective \$39.9 million for the conference.³ Simply making it to the March Madness tournament can bring a school more than \$1 million in revenue—even if its team doesn't win a single game.⁴ What receives less attention and is less easily observed on a TV screen, athletic court, or ballfield are the ways that college sports play into and obscure the inequities that black male students face in higher education.

Many of the country's top-tier public and private universities comprise the NCAA's elite Power Five conferences—the Big 12, the Big Ten, the Southeastern Conference (SEC), the ACC, and the Pac-12. These institutions often send teams to the CFP and Division I men's basketball national championship games. Although black male students are overrepresented on high-profile NCAA basketball and football teams, they actually represent the minority of athletes and athletic aid recipients in the Power Five conferences. In these conferences, there are more than twice as many white male athletes as black male athletes.<sup>5</sup>

The real imbalance becomes clear when comparing the number of black males—both athletes and students in general—to the overall student populations on these campuses. Currently, black men represent less than 10 percent of total full-time, undergraduate male degree seekers at nearly all of the colleges in each of the Power Five conferences. In fact, black men are so underrepresented at Power Five conference schools that black male athletes represent a sizable chunk of these colleges' full-time, undergraduate black male student populations. For example, in the Big 12, more than 1,280 white men are classified as NCAA athletes receiving some form of athletic aid, but they represent only 2 percent of full-time, undergraduate white men enrolled in Big 12 schools. By contrast, 725 athletic aid recipients in the Big 12 are

black men, representing 16 percent of full-time, undergraduate black male enrollment—eight times that of white men. Similarly, in the Pac-12 and ACC conferences, black scholarship athletes represent 15 percent of total black male enrollment, compared with only 1 percent for white male athletes—and the SEC isn't far behind.<sup>6</sup>

This state of affairs highlights how a collegiate system portrayed as beneficial to young black men is in fact distorting the reality of their experience in American higher education.

This issue brief is based on a Center for American Progress analysis of 2016-17 NCAA data<sup>7</sup> that looks at both the total number of athletes per conference and at the number of athletes who receive some form of scholarship or athletic aid at an institution in one of the Power Five conferences. (To see the full methodology, please refer to the Methodological Appendix.) According to the data, white men represent 55 percent of the more than 23,000 male athletes in the NCAA Power Five conferences, while black men represent only one-quarter of those same athletes. While the most high-profile sports, such as football and basketball, feature a large share of black athletes, all other college sports predominantly field white athletes.<sup>8</sup>

Despite their much smaller numbers, black male athletic aid recipients represent a significant share of the overall population of full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate black male college students at institutions in the Power Five. At Wake Forest University in the ACC, of the 156 full-time, undergraduate degree seekers who are black men, 63, or 40 percent, are athletes, while only 4 percent of white male undergraduates are athletes. Similarly, of the 217 full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate black men enrolled at the University of California, Berkeley in the Pac-12, 32 percent are athletes, compared with 3 percent of white male undergraduate students.

These gaps in both the number of athletic aid recipients and their share of overall student enrollment raise two primary concerns about college admissions and the NCAA.

First, when black male athletes represent a large proportion of a college's total black male enrollment, it perpetuates damaging stereotypes that could signal to young students—and young black men in particular—that athletic programs are the primary pathway to higher education for black men. Because of these stereotypes, students, teachers, and coaches may disproportionately emphasize athletics to young men of color over academics as the best path to a college degree. This perception has serious implications for young men of color, who not only have lower college graduation rates overall but also have lower graduation rates in comparison to white male athletes.

Second, black male college athletes are getting a bad deal. They are underrepresented in the Power Five colleges and in the majority of college sports programs. Their work on the court and the field generates vast profits for the NCAA,<sup>13</sup> member colleges,<sup>14</sup> and TV networks,<sup>15</sup> yet student-athletes receive no share of the profits they gener-

ate. 16 Moreover, the majority of black student-athletes participate in sports with the highest risks of physical injury<sup>17</sup> and academic insecurity, <sup>18</sup> the latter of which is due to these sports' emphasis on remaining eligible and in good physical condition to play, rather than on allowing students to be academically competitive.

To address these glaring inequities, the NCAA and colleges alike need to be more intentional in their diversity and recruitment efforts. While athletics remain an important pathway to college for a small number of students, colleges must dramatically increase their efforts to recruit and retain black male students regardless of their athletic ability. They must also dismantle unfair admissions practices that systematically exclude black applicants. Likewise, NCAA athletic programs should reflect the commitment to diversity and inclusion that they claim to embrace by promoting the participation of young people of color in sports that traditionally have been dominated by white students or by creating an alternative scholarship program for students from underserved communities. 19 It is also past time for studentathletes to receive compensation and career-readiness support, including expanded opportunities for employment prior to graduation. If not, these gaps will continue to persist: Black men will continue to be underrepresented on college campuses and overrepresented in just a fraction of college athletics.

## 4 major findings from the NCAA data

#### 1. Black men comprise the minority of athletes in NCAA athletic programs

NCAA conference data show that white men represent 55 percent of the more than 23,000 total male athletes in the NCAA Power Five conferences. In comparison, black men represent only one-quarter of those athletes. Unfortunately, the numbers don't look much better when restricted to athletes who receive some form of athletic aid: In every conference in the Power Five, white men are also the majority of aid recipients. (see Table 1)

White men make up the majority of athletes in NCAA athletic programs Athletic participation by conference and race

	Percent of athlet	cic aid recipients	Percent of total athletes		
Conference	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	
ACC	46%	33%	56%	26%	
Big 12	50%	28%	52%	31%	
Pac-12	41%	25%	48%	19%	
Big Ten	57%	24%	64%	20%	
SEC	43%	41%	51%	34%	

Source: CAP analysis of data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association, "Graduation Success Rate," available at https://web3.ncaa.org/aprsearch/ gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019)

#### 2. The majority of black male athletes generate revenue, but they don't profit

White men are represented in a wide variety of sports programs, whereas most black men are concentrated in the few revenue-generating sports. <sup>20</sup> For example, in the Power Five conferences, 63 percent of all black male athletes participate in football, compared with just 23 percent of white male athletes. Additionally, of the black male athletes in the Power Five, 9 percent play basketball, compared with just 2 percent of white male athletes. This means that more than 70 percent of black male athletes in the Power Five participate in only two sports. By contrast, nearly 1,800 white male athletes play baseball in the Power Five conferences, compared with just 93 black men. Similarly, more than 400 white men play lacrosse and golf for the Power Five conferences, compared with only 11 and 5 black men, respectively. (see Table 2)

TABLE 2

Black male college students have majority representation in only football and basketball

Athletic participation by conference, sport, and race

	A	сс	Big	j 12	Pac	:-12	Big	Ten	S	EC	тот	ALS
Sport	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	White men	Black men
Baseball	409	21	286	12	254	19	407	16	435	25	1,791	93
Basketball	65	129	36	93	51	84	72	109	51	140	275	555
Cross-country	213	11	103	11	95	5	191	7	155	11	757	283
Fencing	63	2	N/A	N/A	9	2	31	2	N/A	N/A	103	6
Football	653	896	488	621	464	495	761	696	619	984	2,985	3,692
Golf	95	2	73	0	69	2	112	1	114	0	463	5
Gymnastics	0	0	13	0	25	1	96	11	0	0	134	12
Ice hockey	41	0	N/A	N/A	22	0	137	3	N/A	N/A	200	3
Lacrosse	220	6	N/A	N/A	0	0	204	5	0	0	424	11
Rifle	6	0	5	0	N/A	N/A	8	0	5	0	24	0
Rowing	35	0	0	0	126	3	64	2	0	0	225	5
Sailing	12	0	N/A	N/A	5	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	17	0
Skiing	4	0	N/A	N/A	27	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	31	0
Soccer	182	53	18	2	80	14	173	27	28	6	481	102
Swimming	255	6	84	2	133	3	265	5	224	6	961	22
Tennis	66	6	24	2	43	2	78	4	62	2	273	16
Track, indoor	326	137	195	103	204	76	382	125	274	173	1,381	614
Track, outdoor	340	146	218	108	211	80	404	130	282	180	1,455	644
Volleyball	0	0	0	0	48	1	32	1	0	0	80	2
Water polo	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	88	1	0	0	N/A	N/A	88	1
Wrestling	151	15	98	14	53	8	356	34	40	5	698	76
Total	3,136	1,430	1,641	968	2,007	796	3,773	1,178	2,289	1,532	12,846	5,904

Notes: The numbers above reflect the total number of student athletes in each sport and include both athletic aid recipients and nonathletic aid recipients. If a conference does not include a sport, the number of athletes participating in that sport is marked with "N/A" for that conference. The sports listed on this table are not an exhaustive list of all NCAA sports within a conference; the sports listed have at least one male participant.

Source: CAP analysis of data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association, "Graduation Success Rate," available at https://web3.ncaa.org/aprsearch/gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019).

The two sports with the largest concentrations of black male athletes—football and basketball—bring in some of the largest streams of revenue for many universities<sup>21</sup> and carry the greatest risks of injury.<sup>22</sup> This year, athletes in the NCAA men's basketball tournament are expected to generate \$869 million for the organization.<sup>23</sup> Similarly, NCAA football players generate millions of dollars in profit each year for the colleges in the Power Five conferences. But these athletes don't see any additional compensation beyond their scholarships, which don't always cover living and other expenses associated with attending college.<sup>24</sup> Although the Power Five conferences recently voted to provide additional funds to cover expenses and other college-related costs for full-scholarship athletes,<sup>25</sup> the rules vary by school, and not every athletic aid recipient receives substantially more for other expenses,<sup>26</sup> meaning that many athletes still struggle to cover basic living expenses.<sup>27</sup>

There are also long-term health costs associated with participating in NCAA sports programs. The NCAA and the National Athletic Trainers' Association report that one-third of college football players have sustained one concussion and another 30 percent have had two or more concussions while in college. College football and basketball players also risk sustaining other debilitating injuries, especially to the ankles and knees. All of these injuries can mean that athletes face significant health care costs long after they leave college and lose access to the health insurance provided by their college or program.

Furthermore, many athletes have little time to take advantage of their college's various academic resources, especially when they participate in high-profile, revenue-generating sports and are forced to spend time training and traveling.<sup>31</sup> For these athletes, and for black men in particular,<sup>32</sup> it can be a challenge to prioritize academics and stay on track to graduate.<sup>33</sup> In fact, a recent study found that two-thirds of universities in the Power Five conferences had lower graduation rates for their black male athletes than for the nonathlete black men on campus.<sup>34</sup> At some schools,<sup>35</sup> athletes have even been shunted into less rigorous courses and degree programs, which can affect their ability to build a professional career after college—particularly if they are part of the 98 percent of college athletes who don't go on to play professional sports.<sup>36</sup>

#### 3. White men have more opportunities to earn athletic scholarships

The NCAA data show that white men participate at higher rates in less-revenue-generating sports such as lacrosse, swimming, soccer, baseball, and wrestling, whereas black athletes are the majority in just two sports: basketball and football. These gaps in equitable representation are not due to a lack of skill but rather a lack of resources. Historically, public schools that serve large populations of low-income students and students of color are underfunded and understaffed.<sup>37</sup> Sports such as lacrosse, fencing, rowing, ice hockey, and golf can be expensive. In fact, many public K-12 schools do not offer these programs for free, if they offer them at all. That being the case, students attending these schools may only be able to participate through local club teams or by paying a fee.<sup>38</sup> What this means is that many low-income students, often students of color, are priced out of many sports programs.<sup>39</sup>

As a result, thousands of students in low-income and under-resourced areas do not get the opportunity to participate in sports programs that offer scholarship aid; carry a lower risk of injury; 40 and provide pathways to top-tier institutions, such as those in the Power Five conferences. Just as importantly, these sports rarely carry the expectation of a career as a professional athlete, allowing participating studentathletes to focus more on academics. 41 In addition, some of these other sports are nonrevenue-generating, meaning that while they still carry extensive time demands, there is less institutional pressure to perform at the highest levels. And wealthier, mostly white students benefit most from the admissions advantage these more expensive sports provide, further perpetuating inequity in college admissions.<sup>42</sup>

#### 4. A disproportionately large share of black men on campus are athletes

In addition to the racial disparities in athletic program participation, there are large racial gaps in the shares of full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate students that male athletes represent.

As mentioned above, more than 1,280 white men in the Big 12 conference are classified as athletic aid recipients, but they represent just 2 percent of white men enrolled in Big 12 schools. By contrast, 725 black men are athletic aid recipients in the Big 12, but they represent 16 percent of total black male enrollment—eight times the percentage of white male athletes. Similarly, in the SEC, black athletic aid recipients comprise 11 percent of total black male enrollment, compared with only 1 percent for white male athletes. (see Table 3)

A disproportionate number of full-time undergraduate black male college students are NCAA scholarship athletes compared with white male college students

Athletic participation by conference and race

	Athletic aid percent of de	recipients as egree seekers	Number of full-time undergraduate degree seekers		
Conference	White men	Black men	White men	Black men	
ACC	2%	15%	69,551	6,317	
Big 12	2%	16%	67,545	4,646	
Pac-12	1%	15%	69,640	3,792	
Big Ten	2%	9%	130,153	9,069	
SEC	1%	11%	110,923	10,659	

Source: CAP analysis of data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association, "Graduation Success Rate," available at https://web3.ncaa.org/aprsearch/ gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019); CAP analysis of data from the National Center for Education Statistics, "Use the Data," available at https://nces ed.gov/ipeds/use-the-data (last accessed January 2019).

At the institutional level, black male enrollment is often so abysmally low that if black male athletes receiving athletic aid were excluded from enrollment counts, there would be a significant decrease in the number of full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate black men on campus. This is largely a result of overall black male enrollment being extremely low at institutions in the Power Five conferences in

comparison to overall enrollment of their white peers. The University of Oklahoma (OU), which is in the Big 12 conference, enrolled just 423 full-time black male undergraduate degree seekers in 2016. Of those students, 22 percent were scholarship athletes. In comparison, OU enrolled more than 5,600 full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate white men in the same year, and of those, only 7 percent were scholarship athletes. (see Table 4)

If NCAA athletes with athletic aid at the University of California, Berkeley were not counted, the school's black male undergraduate enrollment would drop by more than 30 percentage points; white male undergraduate enrollment would only drop by 3 percentage points if athletes were excluded. To put these numbers in perspective, the share of black male undergraduate degree seekers that black athletic aid recipients represents is 10 times that of white scholarship athletes.

These institutions are not alone. More than 80 percent of colleges in the Power Five conferences get 10 percent or more of their black male undergraduate enrollment from athletic programs alone. (see Table 5)

TABLE 4
A disproportionate number of black male college students are NCAA athletes compared with their white peers
Athletic participation by conference, sport, and race

Institution name	Percent of black male students who are scholarship athletes	Total number of black male undergraduate degree seekers	Percent of white male students who are scholarship athletes	Total number of white male undergraduate degree seekers	NCAA conference affiliation
Wake Forest University	40.4%	156	4.1%	1,645	ACC
The University of Utah	40.3%	119	1.0%	6,564	Pac-12
Texas Christian University	38.7%	194	2.8%	2,397	Big 12
University of California, Berkeley	32.7%	217	2.8%	3,649	Pac-12
Oregon State University	26.8%	149	1.0%	6,246	Pac-12
Duke University	24.5%	265	5.8%	1,539	ACC
University of Oklahoma, Norman campus	22.5%	423	7.0%	5,633	Big 12
University of Nebraska-Lincoln	22.4%	268	1.6%	7,550	Big Ten
University of Kansas	22.0%	368	1.2%	5,968	Big 12
University of California, Los Angeles	21.8%	348	2.4%	3,641	Pac-12
University of Oregon	21.6%	204	1.4%	4,914	Pac-12
Boston College	21.3%	164	3.0%	2,785	ACC
Vanderbilt University	20.5%	278	3.0%	1,732	SEC
University of Miami	18.8%	329	1.3%	2,184	ACC
University of Colorado Boulder	18.2%	236	0.5%	9,633	Pac-12
Northwestern University	18.1%	193	5.9%	2,068	Big Ten
Kansas State University	17.6%	307	1.9%	7,124	Big 12

TABLE 4 - CONT'D A disproportionate number of black male college students are NCAA athletes compared with their white peers Athletic participation by conference, sport, and race

	Percent of black male	Total number of black	Percent of white male	Total number of white	NCAA
Institution name	students who are scholarship athletes	male undergraduate degree seekers	students who are scholarship athletes	male undergraduate degree seekers	conferenc affiliation
Oklahoma State University-main campus	17.5%	422	1.7%	6,352	Big 12
Baylor University	17.2%	343	1.8%	3,814	Big 12
University of Pittsburgh	16.7%	396	1.6%	6,482	ACC
Stanford University	15.5%	219	13.3%	1,304	Pac-12
University of Arkansas	15.4%	447	0.9%	7,119	SEC
North Carolina State University	15.3%	557	1.4%	8,364	ACC
University of Virginia-main campus	15.3%	400	3.2%	4,204	ACC
Iowa State University	15.2%	428	1.4%	12,165	Big 12
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill	15.1%	476	3.5%	4,683	ACC
University of Washington-Seattle campus	14.8%	332	1.6%	5,704	Pac-12
Clemson University	14.1%	622	1.2%	7,737	ACC
The University of Texas at Austin	14.1%	576	1.4%	7,252	Big 12
Purdue University-main campus	14.0%	442	1.1%	10,458	Big Ten
University of Iowa	13.9%	323	2.2%	6,711	Big Ten
University of Florida	13.7%	662	1.1%	7,665	SEC
University of Minnesota Twin Cities	13.2%	508	2.0%	9,518	Big Ten
Texas A&M University, College Station	13.2%	661	0.7%	14,452	SEC
University of Louisville	12.9%	559	1.6%	4,496	ACC
The University of Tennessee, Knoxville	12.6%	635	0.8%	8,233	SEC
Syracuse University	12.4%	421	1.8%	3,769	ACC
Indiana University Bloomington	12.3%	602	1.3%	11,381	Big Ten
University of Wisconsin-Madison	12.3%	277	1.3%	10,317	Big Ten
University of Kentucky	12.2%	723	1.6%	7,008	SEC
Auburn University	12.1%	654	1.0%	8,285	SEC
Georgia Institute of Technology	11.7%	554	2.1%	4,231	ACC
Washington State University	11.5%	358	1.0%	6,407	Pac-12
West Virginia University	11.4%	623	1.3%	8,424	Big 12
University of Georgia	11.2%	713	1.2%	7,988	SEC
Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University	10.9%	585	1.0%	9,333	ACC
University of Michigan-Ann Arbor	10.8%	500	2.0%	8,331	Big Ten
University of South Carolina	10.8%	854	0.9%	8,610	SEC
University of Missouri	10.1%	730	1.2%	9,160	SEC
,					

Notes: The numbers above reflect the total number of student athletes in each sport and include both athletic aid recipients and nonathletic aid recipients. If a conference does not include a sport, the number of athletes participating in that sport is marked with "N/A" for that conference. The sports listed on this table are not an exhaustive list of all NCAA sports within a conference, the sports listed have at least one male participant.

Source: CAP analysis of data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association, "Graduation Success Rate," available at https://web3.ncaa.org/aprsearch/gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019).

TABLE 5
The listed institutions have a more equitable balance between their athletic and enrollment numbers among black male students

Institutes where the proportion of black male athletes is less than 10 percent of undergraduate degree seekers

Institution name	Percent of black male students who are athletes	Total number of black male degree seekers	Percent of white male students who are athletes	Total number of white male degree seekers	NCAA conference affiliation
University of Southern California	2.5%	363	0.6%	3,509	Pac-12
University of Maryland, College Park	4.6%	1,533	1.6%	7,765	Big Ten
Rutgers University-New Brunswick	6.1%	1,006	1.6%	7,109	Big Ten
Michigan State University	6.2%	953	1.4%	11,516	Big Ten
Texas Tech University	7.3%	962	0.7%	8,416	Big 12
University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign	7.4%	779	1.3%	8,058	Big Ten
The University of Alabama	7.6%	1,060	0.8%	10,461	SEC
Louisiana State University	8.5%	1,059	0.8%	8,054	SEC
Mississippi State University	8.7%	1,383	1.0%	5,986	SEC
The Ohio State University-main campus	9.0%	962	1.3%	15,109	Big Ten
University of Mississippi	9.3%	800	2.8%	6,170	SEC
The University of Arizona	9.4%	512	1.0%	7,066	Pac-12
Arizona State University, Tempe campus	9.7%	735	0.7%	11,003	Pac-12
Pennsylvania State University	9.8%	723	1.4%	14,262	Big Ten
Florida State University	9.8%	833	0.8%	8,099	ACC

Notes: The number of degree seekers is a result of CAP analysis of data from the National Center for Education Statistics. The number of degree seekers reflects the number of full-time undergraduate degree seekers enrolled in the fall 2016 term.

Source: CAP analysis of data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association, "Graduation Success Rate," available at https://web3.ncaa.org/aprsearch/gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019); CAP analysis of data from the National Center for Education Statistics, "Use the Data," available at https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/use-the-data (last accessed January 2019).

Some institutions enroll a larger number of undergraduate black male students, and though the numbers of black men enrolled are still much lower than the numbers of white men, there is a more equitable balance between athletic and overall undergraduate enrollment numbers. On the University of Southern California's campus, for example, only 3 percent of black full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate men are scholarship athletes, compared with 1 percent of white men. 43 Similarly, at University of Maryland-College Park, only 5 percent of black men and 2 percent of white men on campus are scholarship athletes. Other universities such as Texas Tech and Michigan State enroll a larger number of full-time, undergraduate black male students, so black male NCAA athletic aid recipients represent less than 10 percent of black male, undergraduate degree seekers. It is important to note that some of the institutions listed above could be providing their athletes with institutional or academic aid—aid provided by the institution for nonathletic purposes—in lieu of athletic scholarship aid, which could account for their lower scholarship-athlete numbers. However, the fact remains that if institutions had more equitable enrollment overall, there would not be such stark differences between athletes and general undergraduate enrollment.

## Closing the gaps

When institutions get a disproportionate share of their black male undergraduate enrollment through their athletic departments, the message to students, the public at large, and young black men is clear: One of the few ways for black men to gain access to a top-tier college is through sports. This narrative is symptomatic of a badly broken system of access to higher education,44 and it can cause high schools45 and colleges to emphasize athletic programs over academics. 46 Such a skewing of priorities could dissuade young men of color from pursuing academic or extracurricular activities that have a higher chance of leading to future success.

In reality, only 6 percent<sup>47</sup> of high school athletes make it to the NCAA. Many who do face a high risk of injury during their college athletic career, 48 and of those who avoid serious injury, only 2 percent go on to play at a professional level.<sup>49</sup> Instead of sending the misleading message that athletics is the primary pathway to a college education and professional success for men of color, institutions should do their part to change the narrative. Colleges specifically should do more to recruit and enroll more students of color—especially black men—outside of athletic programs, with the goal of ensuring equitable representation on campus across racial groups.

This is not to say that institutions should enroll fewer athletes. Rather, colleges should work to ensure that their admissions systems are more accessible to lowincome students and students of color. Institutions can achieve this by eliminating barriers to admission that inhibit diversity efforts, such as early admissions, legacy admissions, or strict SAT and ACT requirements.<sup>50</sup> Colleges could also increase representation by recruiting students of color in the same ways they recruit athletes—by sending representatives to high schools that have traditionally sent no or few students to their institution.

Additionally, the NCAA, using some of the millions of dollars it generates annually, should provide more opportunities for low-income youth to access cost-prohibitive sports programs. The NCAA should offer not only those scholarships already provided to athletes but also academic scholarships for students in underserved communities. Policymakers should also work to direct funds to under-resourced public schools so that students can have access to educational resources and other extracurricular and sports programs that colleges consider in admissions.

Colleges and the NCAA should practice what they preach<sup>51</sup> and prioritize academics and post-graduation outcomes above athletics. Too many colleges<sup>52</sup> place athletes in less academically rigorous programs—keeping students eligible but not educated which harms athletes' prospects of earning a degree and achieving future success.

As recommended in prior research, 53 the NCAA should also start a commission on racial equity dedicated to exploring the collection of data on other important student characteristics in addition to race, such as sex, sport, LGBTQ status, and income; making that data public; and working to close existing inequities in graduation rates.

Moreover, a portion of the NCAA's nearly \$1 billion in annual revenue<sup>54</sup> should be used to provide some form of compensation to its athletes in revenue-generating sports, especially to low-income athletic aid recipients. If they were compensated fairly, student-athletes would not struggle to cover basic living costs<sup>55</sup> and could not only save for their futures but also focus more acutely on academics and post-graduation plans. Considering that many NCAA football<sup>56</sup> and basketball<sup>57</sup> coaches receive millions of dollars in compensation, it is past time that the NCAA provide its athletes in revenue-generating sports with compensation that reflects the dedication, time commitment, and risk those athletes undertake. At a minimum, the NCAA should support any efforts of its players to unionize, so that athletes can bargain collectively and actively participate in the decisions that dictate their time, benefits, and future.<sup>58</sup>

The NCAA should also increase opportunities for student-athletes to build and utilize marketable work experience. This begins with reforming current restrictions on outside and self-employment—such as the ban on student-athletes' use of their own names, photographs, or athletic reputations to promote their own businesses. 59 While the NCAA's After the Game Career Center provides some professional resources to former student-athletes, these services must be expanded to include current student-athletes, even if an injury renders them ineligible to play.<sup>60</sup> The NCAA should also create a pipeline for athletes to pursue internships, externships, and post-graduation employment, such as through its Corporate Champion and Partner Program.<sup>61</sup>

Student-athletes who generate millions of dollars in revenue for their schools and practice tirelessly, investing time and energy to remain competitive in their sport, should not be shortchanged in their pursuit of a degree. More specifically, the NCAA and colleges alike need to better support the black men on their campuses and in their athletic programs.

#### Conclusion

The current system of college athletics places significant capital on the athletic abilities of black men but little in their ability to complete a degree. It is time for that balance to shift. Colleges should ensure that black men have more equitable representation on campus, and the NCAA must do more to prioritize degree completion over athletic participation. Until the NCAA and colleges work together to create a more equitable system of participation, representation, and degree completion in their athletic programs, black men will continue to be denied agency over their futures and fail to see benefits beyond the points they put up on the scoreboard.

Sara Garcia is a senior research and advocacy manager for Postsecondary Education at the Center for American Progress. Connor Maxwell is a policy analyst for Race and Ethnicity Policy at the Center.

### Methodological appendix

The analysis for this brief used data from three primary sources. The first was NCAA enrollment data for athletic aid recipients from the Graduation Success Rate (GSR) reports for each institution in the Power Five conferences for the 2016-17 academic year. 62 The second data source was the conference figures from the Sport Sponsorship, Participation and Demographics Search report for the 2016-17 academic year. This NCAA report was used to generate the total number of athletes in each sport for every conference by race. Third, in order to understand the number of full-time, degree-seeking, undergraduate students enrolled at each institution in the Power Five conferences for 2016-17, CAP used enrollment data from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS).63

Although the NCAA does not provide a single database to analyze the number of athletes by race for each campus, these data are available in an enrollment table in the GSR report, which discloses the number of athletic aid recipients by race and gender for each institution. CAP pulled the report for each college in the Power Five conferences and then combined the data from the reports into one spreadsheet. In order to calculate the share of undergraduate degree seekers that athletic aid recipients represent, CAP divided the number of athletic aid recipients by the total number of fulltime, undergraduate degree seekers for each conference and institution by race.

A few details about the data used and the analyses presented should be kept in mind. First, the brief only includes the number of full-time, degree-seeking undergraduates and does not represent the total number of students on campus. Second, the data on athletic aid recipients does not distinguish between full- and partial-aid recipients. The data include any student-athlete who receives any amount of athletic aid; they do not reflect only student-athletes who receive the full cost of attendance

scholarships. Lastly, the analyses in this brief focus on the enrollment and athletic participation of white and black men and do not include an analysis of female student-athletes. While it is critically important to consider gaps by race in college enrollment and athletic participation among female student-athletes, that analysis is outside the scope and focus of this brief. Future examinations of this topic should consider differences by both gender and race.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Derek Volner, "Georgia-Alabama College Football Playoff National Championship: More than 28.4 Million Viewers, Second Most-Watched Cable Presentation Ever and Up 13% Year-Over-Year," ESPN Media Zone, Press release, January 9, 2018, available at https://espnmediazone.com/us/ press-releases/2018/01/georgia-alabama-college-footballplayoff-national-championship-28-4-million-viewerssecond-watched-cable-presentation-ever-13-year-year/.
- 2 Darren Rovell, "NCAA tops \$1 billion in revenue during 2016-17 school year," ESPN, March 7, 2018, available at http://www.espn.com/college-sports/story/\_/ id/22678988/ncaa-tops-1-billion-revenue-first.
- 3 Richard Johnson, "How much money do colleges make off the NCAA tournament every year?", SB Nation, March 30, 2018, available at https://www.sbnation.com/collegebasketball/2018/3/30/17131466/how-much-money-docolleges-make-off-the-ncaa-tournament-every-year.
- 4 Will Hobson, "Fund and games," The Washington Post, March 18, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/graphics/sports/ncaa-money/.
- 5 NCAA Trends and Aggregate Reports, "Graduation Success Rate: Overall Report, 2016-2017," available at https://web3 ncaa.org/aprsearch/gsrsearch (last accessed January 2019).
- 6 Ibid
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 NCAA Sport Sponsorship, Participation and Demographics Search, "Student-Athlete Data, Division I: 2016–2017: Division 1, Select a Conference," available at http://web1.ncaa. org/rgdSearch/exec/saSearch (last accessed January 2019).
- 9 Paula Lavigne, "Bad grades? Some schools OK with it," ESPN, October 18, 2012, available at http://www.espn. com/espn/otl/story/\_/page/Outside-The-Lines-GPA/ some-high-schools-actually-reducing-gpa-requirementsstudent-athletes.
- 10 Alana Semuels, "The White Flight From Football," The Atlantic, February 1, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic. com/health/archive/2019/02/football-white-flight-racialdivide/581623/.
- 11 National Center for Education Statistics, "Table 326.10: Graduation rate from first institution attended for firsttime, full-time bachelor degree- seeking students at 4-year postsecondary institutions, by race/ethnicity, time to completion, sex, control of institution, and acceptance rate: Selected cohort entry years, 1996 through 2010," available at https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d17/ tables/dt17\_326.10.asp (last accessed January 2019).
- 12 Shaun R. Harper, "Black Male Student-Athletes and Racial Inequities in NCAA Division I College Sports" (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Graduate School of Education Center for the Study of Race and Equity in Education, 2016), available at https://web-app.usc.edu/web/rossier/ publications/231/Harper%20Sports%20(2016).pdf.
- 13 Rovell, "NCAA tops \$1 billion in revenue during 2016-17 school year."
- 14 Cork Gianes, "The difference in how much money schools make off of college sports is jarring, and it is the biggest obstacle to paying athletes," Business Insider, October 14, 2016, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/ncaaschools-college-sports-revenue-2016-10.
- 15 Marc Tracy, "N.C.A.A. Extends Basketball Deal With CBS Sports and Turner Through 2032," The New York Times, April 12, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/04/13/sports/ncaabasketball/ncaa-extendsbasketball-deal-with-cbs-sports-and-turner-through-2032.
- 16 Greg Johnson and StudentNation, "The NCAA Makes Billions and Student Athletes Get None of It," The Nation, April 9, 2014, available at https://www.thenation.com/article/ ncaa-makes-billions-and-student-athletes-get-none-it/.

- 17 Elizabeth A. Carter, Beverly J. Westerman, and Katherine L. Hunting, "Risk of Injury in Basketball, Football, and Soccer Players, Ages 15 Years and Older, 2003–2007," Journal of Athletic Training 46 (5) (2011): 484–488, available at https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3418954/.
- 18 Brad Wolverton, "NCAA Says It's Investigating Academic Fraud at 20 Colleges," The Chronicle of Higher Education, January 21, 2015, available at https://www.chronicle.com/ article/NCAA-Says-It-s-Investigating/151315/.
- 19 NCAA, "NCAA Inclusion Statement," available at http:// www.ncaa.org/about/resources/inclusion/ncaa-inclusionstatement (last accessed January 2019).
- 20 Carter, Westerman, and Hunting, "Risk of Injury in Basketball, Football, and Soccer Players, Ages 15 Years and Older, 2003-2007."
- 21 Donald H. Yee, "College sports exploits unpaid black athletes. But they could force a change.", The Washington Post, January 8, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/posteverything/wp/2016/01/08/college-sports-exploits-unpaid-black-athletes-but-they-could-force-achange/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.ae304016cfa3.
- 22 Concussion Legacy Foundation, "CTE in Former College Football Players" (Boston: 2018), available at https://concussionfoundation.org/cte-resources/cte-college-football.
- 23 Rovell, "NCAA tops \$1 billion in revenue during 2016-17 school year
- 24 Kai Ryssdal, "NCAA policy hits poor, minority neighborhoods hardest," Marketplace, July 8, 2013, available at https://www.marketplace.org/2013/07/08/wealth-poverty/ ncaa-policy-hits-poor-minority-neighborhoods-hardest.
- Jake New, "'Autonomy' Arrives at the NCAA," Inside Higher Ed, January 19, 2015, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/01/19/power-five-leagues-expandathletic-scholarships-cover-full-cost-attendence.
- 26 Brad Wolverton and Sandhya Kambhampati, "Disparities in New Aid for Athletes Could Alter Dynamics of Recruiting, The Chronicle of Higher Education, March 26, 2015, available at https://www.chronicle.com/article/Disparities-in-New-Aid-for/228855/.
- 27 Ryssdal, "NCAA policy hits poor, minority neighborhoods hardest."
- 28 Jim Thomas, "Frequency of Injury Among College Athletes," Livestrong.com, available at https://www.livestrong. com/article/513231-frequency-of-injury-among-collegeathletes/ (last accessed February 2019).
- 29 NCAA, "Football Injuries: Data from the 2004/05-2008/09 Seasons," available at https://www.ncaa.org/sites/default/ files/NCAA\_Football\_Injury\_WEB.pdf (last accessed February 2019).
- 30 Jon Solomon, "Pac-12 making strong effort to care for ex-athletes' medical costs," CBS Sports, June 20, 2015, available at https://www.cbssports.com/college-football/ news/pac-12-making-strong-effort-to-care-for-ex-athletesmedical-costs/.
- 31 Jon Solomon, "NCAA time demands rules ignore the biggest problem in the situation: the games," CBS Sports, January 20, 2017, available at https://www.cbssports.com/ college-football/news/ncaa-time-demands-rules-ignore the-biggest-problem-in-the-situation-the-games/
- 32 Joseph Cooper, "Dangerous stereotypes stalk black athletes,"The Conversation, August 20, 2018, available at https://theconversation.com/dangerous-stereotypes-stalkblack-college-athletes-101655.
- 33 Harper, "Black Male Student-Athletes and Racial Inequities in NCAA Division I College Sports.

- 35 Paul M. Barrett, "In Fake Classes Scandal, UNC Fails Its Athletes—and Whistle-Blower," Bloomberg Businessweek, February 27, 2014, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2014-02-27/in-fake-classes-scandalunc-fails-its-athletes-whistle-blower.
- 36 NCAA, "NCAA Recruiting Facts: College sports create a pathway to opportunity for student-athletes," available at https://www.ncaa.org/sites/default/files/Recruiting%20 Fact%20Sheet%20WEB.pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 37 Ivy Morgan and Ary Amerikaner, "Funding Gaps 2018: An Analysis of School Funding Equity Across the U.S. and Within Each State" (Washington: The Education Trust, 2018), available at https://edtrust.org/wp-content/up $loads/2014/09/Funding Gap Report\_2018\_FINAL.pdf.$
- 38 University of Michigan C.S. Mott Children's Hospital, "Pay-to-Play Sports Keeping Lower-Income Kids Out of the Game," Mott Poll Report 15 (3) (2012), available at https:// mottpoll.org/reports-surveys/pay-play-sports-keepinglower-income-kids-out-game.
- 39 Linda Flanagan, "What's Lost When Only Rich Kids Play Sports," The Atlantic, September 28, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2017/09/ whats-lost-when-only-rich-kids-play-sports/541317/.
- 40 Carter, Westerman, and Hunting, "Risk of Injury in Basketball, Football, and Soccer Players, Ages 15 Years and Older, 2003-2007."
- 41 Saahil Desai, "College Sports Are Affirmative Action for Rich White Students," The Atlantic, October 23, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2018/10/ college-sports-benefits-white-students/573688/.
- 43 NCAA Trends and Aggregate Reports, "Graduation Success Rate: Overall Report, 2016-2017."
- 44 National Center for Education Statistics, "College Enrollment Rates," in The Condition of Education 2018, available at https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/pdf/coe\_cpb.pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 45 Lavigne, "Bad grades? Some schools OK with it."
- 46 Harper, "Black Male Student-Athletes and Racial Inequities in NCAA Division I College Sports."
- 47 NCAA, "NCAA Recruiting Facts."
- 48 Zachary Kerr and others, "College Sports-Related Injuries - United States, 2009-10 Through 2013-14 Academic Years," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 64 (48) (2015): 1330-1336, available at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6448a2 htm
- 49 NCAA, "NCAA Recruiting Facts."

- 50 Sara Garcia, "Colleges Are Ditching the SAT/ACT. It's Time They End Early-Decision Practices, Too," Fortune, June 22, 2018, available at http://fortune.com/2018/06/22/university-of-chicago-test-optional-diversity/.
- 51 NCAA, "Opportunity," available at http://www.ncaa.org/ opportunity/ (last accessed January 2019).
- 52 Wolverton, "NCAA Says It's Investigating Academic Fraud at 20 Colleges."
- 53 Harper, "Black Male Student-Athletes and Racial Inequities in NCAA Division I College Sports."
- 54 Eben Novy-Williams, "NCAA Revenue Surpasses \$1 Billion Milestone," Bloomberg, March 7, 2018, available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-03-07/ncaarevenue-surpasses-1-billion-milestone-as-scrutiny-mounts.
- 55 Sara Ganim, "UConn guard on unions: I go to bed 'starving", CNN, April 8, 2014, available at https://www.cnn. com/2014/04/07/us/ncaa-basketball-finals-shabazz-napier-hunary/index.html.
- 56 Steve Berkowitz and others, "NCAAF Salaries," USA Today, available at http://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/salaries/ (last accessed January 2019).
- 57 Steve Berkowitz and others, "NCAAB Salaries," USA Today, available at http://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/salaries/ mens-basketball/coach/ (last accessed January 2019).
- 58 The Times Editorial Board, "Why can't college athletes unionize?," Los Angeles Times, August 26, 2015, available at https://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-ncaa-20150826-story.html.
- 59 NCAA, "2018-2019 NCAA Division I Manual" (Indianapolis: 2018), available at https://www.ncaapublications.com/p-4547-2018-2019-ncaa-division-i-manual-august-versionavailable-august-2018.aspx.
- 60 NCAA, "After the Game Career Center," available at http:// www.ncaa.org/student-athletes/former-student-athlete/ careers (last accessed February 2019).
- 61 NCAA, "NCAA Corporate Champions and Partners," January 24, 2019, available at https://www.ncaa.com/news/ncaa/ article/2011-02-25/corporate-champions-and-partners.
- 62 NCAA Trends and Aggregate Reports, "Graduation Success Rate: Overall Report, 2016-2017."
- 63 National Center for Education Statistics, "Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System: Use the Data: Survey Data," available at https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/use-the-data (last accessed January 2019).